




The first two trips of Table 1, on 31 October and 11 November 2016, are both within Melbourne and 
did not travel to the airport or any scheduled Parliamentary committee business. It would appear 
these two trips are not in accordance with the applicable rules. IPEA proposes to bring these trips 
to the attention of the Senator for his consideration. 

The fourth and fifth trips detailed on Table 1 are not assessable as the location information provided 
by the Cabcharge system is generic and possibly does not reflect the travel that occurred. IPEA 
proposes to discuss this travel with the Senator to allow for clarification.  

The Senator’s third trip on the table above, from Wangaratta to Beechworth, is not of concern as 
travel to regional areas is permitted. Clause 4.1 (c) of Determination 2012/04 allows for car 
transport use between other capital cities and regional centres for Parliamentary or electorate 
purposes. 

Senator Hinch’s only other Cabcharge EFTPOS use was four trips in Canberra. This travel is not of 
concern as Clause 4.1 (b) of the Determination provides for Senators and Members to access car 
transport in Canberra whilst they travel on Parliamentary business. 

The Senator has received a payment in lieu of a PPV which he can access, at his discretion, for travel 
to service his electorate. 

Senator Hinch’s Cabcharge Usage - Vouchers 
Manual vouchers are provided by Cabcharge for use in the event that a hire car or taxi does not have 
a functional EFTPOS machine. Vouchers are a less preferred option for processing payment, by both 
Cabcharge and IPEA, as they have an inherently higher risk than EFTPOS. 

Cabcharge vouchers are intended to be used for individual occasions of travel as the voucher is 
designed to record the location, times and cost of particular trips. Senator Hinch has used three 
vouchers to pay for three invoices which incorporate 49 separate hire car trips. M&PS provides 
guidelines for the use of Cabcharge in the ‘Senators & Members Entitlements Handbook’ at 
Attachment F. 

These three vouchers (Attachment B), provided to M&PS from Cabcharge, had very little information 
about the specific travel they were paying for. The significant cost of these vouchers led, initially 
M&PS and then IPEA to contact Senator Hinch’s office seeking more information regarding the travel 
related to these vouchers. The Senator’s office subsequently provided three hire car invoices 
detailing all travel being paid for by the vouchers (Attachment A). 

Two of the invoices have been annotated by the Senator’s office, identifying trips which are, in the 
Senator’s judgment, personal rather than parliamentary in nature. Six trips were identified as 
‘personal’, totalling $863.00.  IPEA notes that this notation indicates a process of assessment by the 
Senator that lends confidence to the implied purpose of other trips, such as travel to and from the 
airport. The amounts paid by the vouchers are only for travel which has not been identified as being 
personal.  

Hire car trips, excluding those self-identified as ‘personal’, are summarised in the following table. 
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